GOVERNMENT OF THE REPUBLIC OF TRINIDAD AND TOBAGO

BUDGET STATEMENT 2014

Sustaining Growth, Securing Prosperity

PRESENTED BY SENATOR THE HONOURABLE LARRY HOWAI

MINISTER OF FINANCE AND THE ECONOMY

SEPTEMBER 9 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Introduction	1
	Growth and Development	1
2.	Review of FY 2012- 2013 Strategy	2
	Achievements Over The Last Fiscal Year:	2
	Gaming Industry	4
	Public Private Partnerships (PPPs)	4
	CL Financial	5
	Hindu Credit Union	5
	Financial Sector Regulation	5
3.	Public Offerings Programme	6
	Other Public Offers	6
4.	Investment and Industrialization	7
	Ease of doing business	7
	Growth Poles	8
	Other Initiatives	8
5.	Economic Environment	8
	Global Context	8
	Domestic Review	9
6.	Medium-Term Financial Framework	10
	Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs) and Labour	10
	Export-Import Bank of Trinidad and Tobago	11
	State Enterprise Sector	11
	Caribbean Airlines Limited	12
7.	Reform Agenda	12
	Good Governance	12
	Local Government	12
	Procurement Legislation	13
	Campaign Finance Reform	13
	Public Finance Management	13
	Gender-Responsive Budgeting	14
	Tax Administration	14
	VAT Refunds	14
	Land and Building Tax	15
	Pensions	15
	Financial Regulatory Authority	16
8.	Evolving Major Sectors	16
	Shared-Support Services Industry	16
	Maritime: Ship-Building and Ship-Repair Industry	16
	Tourism	17

Information and Communication Technology	17		
Gasoline vehicles conversion to CNG	17		
Creative Industries	18		
Agriculture	18		
National Sports	19		
9. Plans for Major Sectors-201319			
Energy	19		
Highway Infrastructure	20		
Education and Human-Capital Development	21		
Tertiary Education	22		
Health	23		
Housing	24		
Defence, Security and Safety	24		
Social Care and Community Advancement	27		
Transportation	28		
Water Resources	28		
10. Tobago House of Assembly and Tobago Development	29		
11. Fiscal Measures	30		
Investment Tax Credit	31		
Capital Allowances	31		
Gas Compression Facilities	32		
12. Estimates of Revenue and Expenditure for 2013-2014	34		
13. Conclusion	35		

BUDGET STATEMENT 2013/2014

1. Introduction

Mr. Speaker, it gives me great pleasure to deliver this Financial Year 2014 Budget Statement. This is the fourth since this Administration assumed office in May 2010 and is being delivered under the auspices of the People's Partnership Administration led by our Prime Minister, the Honourable Kamla Persad-Bissessar.

Our Prime Minister's leadership has been instrumental in charting a pathway towards the resumption of economic growth and optimism for the future despite the challenges consequent on the global financial crisis of 2008/2009. Indeed, I acknowledge an immense debt of gratitude to the Prime Minister whose astute leadership distinguishes our public affairs and has created the conditions for higher levels of confidence in our economy and society.

I take this opportunity also to thank the Honourable Vasant Bharath, Minister of Trade, Industry and Investment and Minister in the Ministry of Finance and the Economy and the Honourable Rudranath Indarsingh, Minister of State in the Ministry of Finance and the Economy. Their collective efforts have been instrumental in assisting me in ensuring that the economy was brought onto a growth path.

My colleagues in the Government have all played key roles and I thank them for the trust and confidence placed in me. I also owe a debt of gratitude to the staff of the Ministry of Finance and the Economy whose reputation for providing independent advice with sincerity and intelligence on matters of public policy, is well-established in this country.

Growth and Development

Mr. Speaker, I am very pleased to report that our economy has recorded positive economic growth in the last four consecutive quarters. With output in the energy sector being constrained by ongoing maintenance activity, the non-energy sector has risen to the challenge and has been driving the resumption of economic growth in Trinidad and Tobago. Indeed, in August 2013, the Executive Board of the International Monetary Fund, having concluded its 2013 Article IV Consultations with Trinidad and Tobago, welcomed the signs of economic recovery and agreed that the authorities' macroeconomic policies are appropriately supporting the recovery in the near term.

Building on the successes of the past year and heralding a new era of growth, this year's Budget theme is *Sustaining Growth, Securing Prosperity* as we recognize these successes and focus on those measures not yet fully realized.

I caution though that the uncertainties in the global economy warrant circumspection if we are to progress to that degree of consistency in growth necessary to fulfill our development objectives. It is requisite too that the public sector debt should remain at a sustainable level. Within this framework, we must recognize that the transformation of our economy from its present commodity base to one which is fully-diversified will take time; but we have identified the growth sectors, assigned responsibility and developed the plans for achieving our objective.

Mr. Speaker, I am certain that the policies outlined in this Budget will improve Trinidad and Tobago's macroeconomic stability by creating an environment conducive to sustained economic growth. This Budget continues on the path of reducing the fiscal deficit, while still funding adequately economic and social programmes and investment in infrastructure.

2. Review of FY 2012- 2013 Strategy

Fiscal Performance

Mr. Speaker, in the last fiscal year we had projected revenue of \$50.7 billion, expenditure of \$58.4 billion with a deficit of \$7.7 billion. Despite our decision to effect payment of arrears of salaries to public servants amounting to \$1.8 billion for the period 2008-2010, we expect to end the year with a much lower deficit than was projected in our 2013 Budget. This was brought about by higher than estimated revenues generated from both the energy and non-energy sectors and lower than expected expenditures. The growth in non-oil revenues was particularly heartening as it pointed to the continuing expansion of the economy.

In the case of capital expenditure, several projects, including the hospitals identified in our last Budget are still in the planning stage and this resulted in lower than expected expenditure. In addition, a restructuring and rationalization of the Programme for Upgrading Roads Efficiency (PURE) resulted in a temporary interruption of several highway projects; but the programme has since been resumed with the recommencement of several projects.

Achievements Over The Last Fiscal Year:

Mr. Speaker, I have also laid 11 documents in this Parliament. They are all available to the public and online. They provide a full accounting of Government's expenditure and performance over the past year. I shall highlight a few of our achievements:

Mr. Speaker, we:

- provided financial assistance to elite athletes in the amount of \$6.6 million in preparation for their participation in regional and international championships;
- commenced developmental works at the Hasely Crawford, Larry Gomes, Mannie Ramjohn and Dwight Yorke Stadia;
- expanded the On-the-Job-Training (OJT) programme to include culinary arts, environment, agriculture and media;
- completed 50 pipeline projects providing a new and more reliable supply of water to over 11, 400
 residents throughout Trinidad and Tobago at an estimated \$47.2 million;
- procured 5 Portable Water Treatment Plants for Talparo, Matura, Penal, Point Fortin and Fyzabad increasing potable water supply for approximately 11, 500 persons;
- implemented 969 projects in Local Government;
- equipped 108 Early Childhood Care and Education (ECCE)

centres with resources and instructional materials;

- launched the CLICO Investment Fund and commenced payments to the Hindu Credit Union (HCU) depositors and shareholders;
- commenced construction of the UWI South Campus and the Signal Hill
 UWI Open Campus in Tobago;
- commenced construction of the Couva Children's' Hospital;
- launched the University of Trinidad and Tobago Education Campus in Tobago;
- procured more than a dozen new ambulances for our national ambulance service;
- issued lands to 500 persons under the Land for Landless Programme;
- increased a number of benefits: sickness, invalidity, special maternity, employment injury, and grants under the National Insurance Board;
 - commenced construction of the National Aquatic Centre, the National Tennis Centre and the National Cycle Centre;
 - completed the first phase of the San Fernando / Point Fortin Highway;
 - removed VAT on over 7,000 food items;
 - constructed a state-of-the-art water taxi terminal in San Fernando;
 - refurbished 7 markets and installed 8 bailey bridges across the country;
 and
 - refurbished the Scarborough Inter-Island Ferry passenger Terminal Building.
- Mr. Speaker these are just a few of our many achievements in the last fiscal year.

Major Areas in the 2013 Budget

Mr. Speaker, in the last Budget, we highlighted a number of policy initiatives which we are implementing. These initiatives were not as far advanced as I believed when I assumed office last year, but good progress has been made over the last 12 months. However I shall enumerate our progress in these areas for the benefit of this Honourable House and the national community.

Gaming Industry

Mr. Speaker, gambling is emerging as a substantial industry in Trinidad and Tobago with consistent growth in unlicensed and unregulated gaming. I wish to emphasize that under the current legislative framework prevailing in Trinidad and Tobago *all casino operations* conducted by self-styled private members' clubs and all gaming machine operations in recreation clubs, in pubs, in arcades and in shopping malls are illegal activities.

Gambling has the potential to lead to criminal activity as well as to devastating consequences for a small minority of customers, including minors and compulsive gamblers. There is a clear public need for regulation.

Mr. Speaker, we have developed a comprehensive governance structure for this industry. It will entail the establishment of a Regulatory Commission with the power to license premises, operators, suppliers and key employees. The new legislation will control the operations of what will be referred to as *registered casinos*.

Mr. Speaker, before moving forward with the legislation next year, we have commenced extensive consultations with various stakeholders, including Inter-Ministerial Working Committees and civil society groups. Many further consultations are scheduled. We expect full co-operation from the Industry whose members have been proposing the need for regulation for a number of years.

Mr. Speaker, in the interim and to ensure that everyone meets their full tax obligation, all pool betting shops will be required to computerize their operating systems to allow the Betting Levy Board under its operating authority to determine the taxes which are due from the bets being negotiated at those pool betting shops. In parallel, I propose to increase the license fee for betting offices which conduct betting at fixed odds.

Public Private Partnerships (PPPs)

Mr. Speaker, much was expected of public private partnerships in the last year; but the procurement process to establish a transparent institutional framework took longer to complete than expected. We have since addressed this matter and are now comfortable that the private partners will deliver the infrastructure and/or related services in such a manner that the population at large receives value for money.

The *Inter-American Development Bank (IDB)*, of which Trinidad and Tobago is a long-standing member, will advance one PPP project under the remit of the Ministry of Education comprising 20 Primary Schools and Early Childhood Care Centres and another under the Ministry of Health for a number of Diagnostic Centres. The IDB will lead the process for the selection and award of a contract to a transaction advisory service provider through a competitive and transparent bidding process. This process will be completed over the next 12 months.

We have also agreed that the *International Finance Corporation* (IFC), of which Trinidad and Tobago is also a long-standing member will spearhead work on the airport concession for the Piarco International Airport.

CL Financial

Mr. Speaker, I turn now to the CL Financial Group. We have developed a comprehensive strategy for recovering the funds expended by Government in the recapitalization, resolution and restructuring of CLICO, British American Insurance Company (Trinidad) Limited (BAT), Caribbean Money Market Brokers Limited (CMMB) and CLICO Investment Bank (CIB).

The principal element of this strategy will involve a new *Shareholders' Agreement which is being proposed by the* Government of Trinidad and Tobago to CL Financial Limited. This will provide the Government with formal collateral arrangements over the assets of the Group and a sale strategy which will maximize the value to be received from these assets to facilitate the full liquidation of all advances made to the Group.

The Government has engaged a reputable firm of international consultants to review the Plan and make appropriate recommendations. In the interim, a further extension of the Shareholders Agreement has been negotiated.

Hindu Credit Union

Mr. Speaker, turning to the Hindu Credit Union, we have also made substantial headway in resolving the payments for the depositors and shareholders of the Hindu Credit Union.

To date, we have been honouring our commitment to the 147,707 former HCU depositors and shareholders whose liability amount to approximately \$668.2 million. Payments made to the under \$75,000 account holders amounted to approximately \$132.3 million. The processing of payments for the 1502 eligible HCU depositors and shareholders with account balances over \$75,000 commenced some time ago. We have also agreed to create a compassionate relief window to assist special needy cases.

Financial Sector Regulation

Mr. Speaker, in the wake of the financial crisis, there is a compelling case for ensuring that the financial sector maintains its stability. We must ensure that the financial sector continues to play a critical role in enabling economic growth.

Consequently, over the past year, we have taken steps to strengthen our financial system infrastructure:

- the Financial Intelligence Unit Act expanded the capability of the Financial Intelligence Unit and in November 2012
 Trinidad and Tobago has been removed from the grey list;
- a Securities Act 2012 was implemented with best practice international standards in securities' market regulation.
 Consequently, the country has become a signatory to the Multi-lateral Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) as advanced by the International Organization of Securities Commissions (IOSCO). This facilitates exchange of

important and critical information among securities' regulators which represent a key regulatory tool in the global money and capital market. We have also become a member of the Egmont Group;

- a new Insurance Bill based on best international practice in insurance supervision was laid in Parliament;
- substantial progress has been made on a new Credit Union Bill which we intend to lay in Parliament in 2014; and
- towards the end of next year, we intend to lay an *Occupational Pension Bill* in Parliament to support the changes which we propose to make in the overall pension system for the country.

3. Public Offerings Programme

Mr. Speaker, while our financial system has become much more modern and sophisticated, both in terms of its institutional mix and the range of available financial institutions, activities in the domestic capital market component have been less than encouraging. The number of listed companies had stagnated at about 34 between the period 2003 and 2008; the number is now 32.

Mr. Speaker, in January 2013 we commenced our efforts to galvanize the local stock exchange with the launch of the CLICO Investment Fund. New investors were introduced into the domestic stock market with the opening of 4,500 brokerage accounts.

The Initial Public Offer of First Citizens Bank Limited in August 2013 continued the expansionary process. Indeed the offer has been an outstanding success with the entire issue of 19.3 percent of the total issued share capital of the bank or 48.5 million shares being 3.12 times oversubscribed.

The allocation of 15.0 percent reserved for individual investors was 6 times oversubscribed. This allocation has since been increased to 26 percent. The participation of individual investors continued as 12,000 new brokerage accounts were opened in 2013 pointing to the expansion in the domestic capital market.

Other Public Offers

Mr. Speaker, our capital market policy for generating high levels of savings and for promoting the efficient allocation of those savings is an ongoing activity. First, we will take steps as soon as it is appropriate to make an Initial Public Offer of a newly-established company into which the National Gas Company of Trinidad and Tobago will transfer the 39.0 percent shareholding in Phoenix Park Gas Processors Company Limited which it is purchasing from ConocoPhillips.

Second, as soon as the technical work on the restructuring of the Home Mortgage Bank and the Trinidad and Tobago Mortgage Finance Company Limited is completed, we will make an initial public offering for the Trinidad and Tobago Mortgage Bank.

There are a number of State Enterprises whose requirements for expanding trade and for securing specialist skills, technology and finance can be met by the private sector. Those enterprises with scale and technology intensive activities needing capital to expand would be exposed to strategic investors.

To that end, Government has identified 4 state enterprises with commercial remits which operate under market conditions, have become mature and can now transition to another stage of development. During the course of the coming year, we will begin the process of seeking strategic investors for:

- the Vehicle Maintenance Company of Trinidad and Tobago;
- · the National Helicopter Services Limited;
- the National Flour Mills Limited; and
- the Point Lisas Industrial Port Development Corporation Limited.

4. Investment and Industrialization

Mr. Speaker, we have taken difficult decisions to stabilize the economy. We have ensured that our debt remains at sustainable levels. We have adopted a complementary strategy for building new sources of growth and strengthening existing ones, including in the energy sector and we are now moving to simplify the regulatory system for doing business in Trinidad and Tobago.

Ease of doing business

My colleague, the Minister of Trade, Industry and Investment will outline to this Honourable House the steps he has taken to alleviate the cost and to facilitate the ease of doing business in Trinidad and Tobago; but suffice it to say that it has become substantially easier to do business in Trinidad and Tobago. According to the World Bank's annual Doing Business Report, our world ranking has improved from 76 in 2011 to 69 in 2013.

We expect an even better ranking in 2014 as there have been significant efficiency improvements through rapid responses for starting businesses, registering for NIS and VAT, obtaining work permits and certificates of origin, protecting investors, paying taxes and trading across borders, including cargo clearance.

Mr. Speaker, we are facilitating the development of the non-energy sector by improving the business climate through the creation of business clusters. Over the years we have developed a cluster of globally competitive companies servicing the Energy Sector. The future growth and expansion of these companies will not now depend solely on our domestic energy sector. This represents a new and viable source of growth generating jobs and substantial foreign exchange earnings for the country.

Our trade policy has as its primary goal the expansion and diversification of the exports of our goods and services. We have instituted an aggressive agenda. To this end, we have negotiated a Trade Agreement with the Republic of Panama.

In addition, we have concluded a Partial Scope Trade Agreement (PSA) with the Republic of Guatemala which will enable our exporters more favorable market access for agricultural products.

In this context, I intend to continue to support the International Trade Negotiations Unit of the Trinidad and Tobago Chamber of Industry and Commerce by providing a larger allocation to the Unit in the next fiscal year.

Growth Poles

Mr. Speaker, during the course of the last fiscal year we advanced technical and analytical work relating to the development of the 5 Growth Poles. The overall planning exercise is still to be completed, although loan financing had been identified some time ago. During the last year, the cluster mapping pilot study for the Central growth pole was completed.

This study has identified six areas of business concentration for *Central Trinidad* - business services; retail trade; agribusiness; downstream energy services; cultural and heritage tourism sites and trade and logistics.

The Government has already begun a similar study for the *Southwestern peninsula* growth pole to determine opportunities for growth, investment and regional clusters. This project is focused on urban development, agriculture, fishing and tourism. The *East Port of Spain* growth pole is focused on urban regeneration. Government is currently establishing the necessary organizational arrangements and executing agencies. During the course of this year, 12 projects were completed with a further 14 planned for the next fiscal year.

The North Coast growth pole is being developed with an emphasis on tourism and food sustainability, and immediate emphasis is being placed on the regeneration of 5 depressed fishing communities – Matelot, Toco, Blanchisseuse, Las Cuevas and Maracas. The North East Tobago growth pole projects are now being developed with tourism and agriculture as the primary focus.

Mr. Speaker, the completion of these studies and the estimation of associated investments will be progressed in the coming year. My colleague, the Minister of Planning and Sustainable Development, will expand on these initiatives in the debate.

Other Initiatives

Mr. Speaker, there were other initiatives which we identified which we shall address as we proceed through this presentation.

5. Economic Environment

Global Context

Mr. Speaker, I turn to the global economic environment. After a slowdown during 2012, the global economic prospects have improved again; however, the road to recovery varies for different economies. In advanced economies, activity improved gradually during the first half of 2013. The US economy continues to recover slowly.

In the Euro Area, output fell by 0.6 percent in the fourth quarter of 2012, as the sovereign debt crisis persists. The economic environment in Europe remains challenging and in the Middle East, political upheaval continues to hamper the economic recovery of that region.

While emerging market economies continue to grow, they have not been immune to the effects of Europe's debt crisis. Growth has fallen in the Indian economy and that country is facing substantial challenges. Brazil, Russia and China are facing similar challenges to resume the level of growth that their economies recorded during the last five years.

The global outlook beyond 2014 envisages a Euro area with considerable downside risks although some recent signs are indicating a mild recovery. While these developments can certainly be expected to pose continuing challenges to global growth and employment, I expect that policy actions would be stepped up to ensure that the world economy returns to robust activity.

Mr. Speaker, the Caribbean region has also had its fair share of challenges. The Region for the most part has been buffeted by the effects of the global financial crisis and most economies are entering a phase of stringent austerity. The International Monetary Fund has forecast that high debt and weak competiveness will continue to constrain growth in the region during 2013.

Domestic Review

Mr. Speaker, Trinidad and Tobago's economy has performed significantly better than most of our Caribbean neighbours and in many cases, better than many developed economies.

I wish to reemphasize that on a year-on-year basis our economy has recorded positive economic growth in the last four consecutive quarters driven in the main by the non-energy sector.

Our economy is growing in the context of stable inflationary conditions; inflation of 5.6 percent is down from 2012 mainly as a result of lower food prices, a matter which was impacted this year by the removal of the VAT on food and by the Government's drive for food security.

The economy continues to generate jobs as the unemployment rate has fallen and now hovers near full employment levels at 5.0 percent.

The Government is successfully containing the fiscal deficit in accordance with its policy objectives and is on course to bring the fiscal accounts into balance by 2016.

The current account of the balance of payments remains buoyant - generating consistent surpluses. The country is experiencing significant *inward* flows of private direct investment which rose substantially in 2012, from US\$1.831 billion to US\$2.527 billion.

The sound balance of payments position has been generating buoyant economic and financial buffers. The build-up in gross official reserves has been estimated in 2013 at US\$9.4 billion, the equivalent of 12 months of import cover. The Heritage and Stabilization Fund, with its consistent and strong earnings, now amounts to US\$5.0 billion.

The net public sector debt stock which stands at 44.7 percent of GDP in 2013 will be positively impacted by the projected cash flows from the structured sale of assets of the CL Financial Group.

The capital market is enjoying a renaissance with two recent listings on the Trinidad and Tobago Stock Exchange: CLICO Investment Fund which has been monetizing the debt owed to holders of short-term investment products of CLICO and First Citizens which has made a successful Initial Public Offer which was significantly oversubscribed.

Mr. Speaker, having recognized these successes we must also identify those areas where much more work is required. The non-energy fiscal deficit remains an issue. Much still needs to be done to build the competitiveness of the economy. The diversification of the economy needs to be accelerated and the fiscal account needs to be brought into balance; but we recognize these challenges and are moving rapidly to address them.

6. Medium-Term Financial Framework

Mr. Speaker, I turn now to our medium-term framework. This Administration is committed to achieving the medium-term objective of a balanced budget by 2016. This Budget begins the movement toward that objective with a projected reduction of the deficit from 4.6 percent of GDP in 2013 to 3.6 percent in the next fiscal year.

We envisage, with the completion of most of the maintenance work in the energy sector and our continuing stimulus programme, that the emerging growth would be consolidated and strengthened. Annual minimum output levels of 2.5 percent over the medium-term are being projected. This continuing expansion of the economy coupled with current initiatives to strengthen the collection efforts of the Board of Inland Revenue will result in increased revenues.

However, the full achievement of this fiscal objective will require a programme for streamlining expenditure. The Ministry of Public Administration is managing a programme to eliminate the waste, inefficiency and duplication which exist in our social services programmes. This must be accelerated. We propose to engage civil society in the conceptualization and implementation of programmes to achieve this objective.

Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs) and Labour

Mr. Speaker, small and medium- sized enterprises have been playing an important role in generating output and employment and in the process supporting our economic transformation; in fact, small and medium-sized enterprises constitute over 85 percent of all registered businesses in Trinidad and Tobago and we are very mindful that during the recent economic difficulties they acted as shock absorbers and assisted in the maintenance of employment levels.

Public economic policy has been focusing on the funding requirements of this group of enterprises with the creation of tax incentives in 2012 for a small and medium-sized market on the Trinidad and Tobago Stock Exchange; but the absence of listings since then has reflected the restrictive factors associated with the tax incentive framework. I propose to amend this framework by redefining the qualifying capital base for these incentives as well as the shareholding requirement.

Mr. Speaker, while access to the Trinidad and Tobago Stock Exchange allow these small and medium-sized businesses to connect with investors who wished to participate in the equity of such companies, we are also ensuring that small and micro-businesses are able to participate in the national economy in a consistent and sustainable manner. In the coming year, the Ministry of Labour and Small and Micro Enterprise Development will review the Fair Share programme and will hold its first Fair Share Expo to increase the visibility of certified SMEs. The Ministry will also implement a number of initiatives, including a web portal, to add further impetus to this programme.

Mr. Speaker, we will continue our dialogue with the Trade Union Sector as we forge a consensual framework that meets the developmental needs of the country and the requirements of the Trade Union Movement.

Export-Import Bank of Trinidad and Tobago

Mr. Speaker, as we diversify our economy towards a buoyant export manufacturing and industrial sector, our Exim Bank must become relevant to our objective of export-led growth. The Exim Bank, as it does in all advanced and emerging and developing countries, must focus on the financing of exports and turn export opportunities into real sales which will create good-quality jobs in an expanding national economy.

The World Trade Organization (WTO) estimates that 80 - 90 percent of world trade is crucially dependent on trade finance, largely of a short-term nature in the form of trade credit and insurance and guarantees. The restructuring of the Exim Bank is urgent. It must play a developmental role.

Mr. Speaker, I propose to re-capitalize the EXIM Bank with equity injections over the next *4 years* to allow the Bank to finance exports into extra-regional markets at a reduced cost of funds to facilitate the process of developing our export manufacturing sector.

State Enterprise Sector

Mr. Speaker, we must raise the bar as far as the performance of our state enterprises is concerned. In advanced, emerging and developing countries, ratings assessed by credit rating agencies are critical requirements for accessing capital whether that capital emanates from the stock market or from financial institutions.

Indeed, regular assessments of the financial and operational status of public companies are required by all stakeholders if private confidence and trust is to reside in the operations of those companies. Our state enterprise sector should do no less as they disengage themselves from borrowing with Government guarantees.

I propose to make allocations over the next 3 years to selected state enterprises to undertake independent credit ratings which would prepare those enterprises for accessing the debt markets based on their own credit worthiness. I expect that

the requirements to improve their ratings and the regular evaluations by an independent entity on an annual basis will assist in enhancing the quality of governance and performance within the sector.

Caribbean Airlines Limited

Mr. Speaker, Caribbean Airlines Limited must move towards the adoption of a financially-sound business model for positioning the airline in targeted segments of the global tourism market. The new Board of Caribbean Airlines Limited has completed the first phase of a revised Business Plan for the airline to achieve financial viability. To this end, effective October 1 2013, I propose to discontinue the fuel subsidy which the airline currently enjoys. The subsidy for the Tobago airlift will remain. These factors have been incorporated into the business plan which I expect to receive on September 17 2013. I have been assured by the Board of Caribbean Airlines Limited that the removal of the fuel subsidy will not impact the ticket pricing policy.

7. Reform Agenda

Mr. Speaker, I turn now to our reform agenda:

Good Governance

Constitution Commission

In 2010, a promise was made to review our constitutional arrangement. Over the past year, we engaged in a wide consultative process. Our citizens in all walks of life participated in this process. Guided by this feedback and by the need for effective representation, transparency and accountability in all activities and participation in matters which relate to our governance, the Constitution Commission will provide, within the next two months a framework of principles and recommendations. This Report will form the basis of our dialogue with all parties on our future constitutional arrangements.

While this is proceeding, we propose to accelerate two issues on our constitution reform agenda. These are term limits for Prime Ministers and the right to recall legislators.

Local Government

Mr. Speaker, we have also provided citizens and communities through a consultation process over the past year with a forum for voicing their views on local government transformation. A White Paper on Local Government reform has been prepared.

It outlines a local government framework which will ensure that a more responsive, customer-centered local government system will be realized. This matter will be brought to Parliament shortly.

In the interim, we have tabled proposals for proportional representation on which debate has commenced and we have instituted a number of measures to improve the functioning of these bodies which resulted in the following:

• the Corporations implemented 969 projects in FY2013;

- the Corporations and the Ministry of Local Government have paved approximately 1,147 local roads covering 200 kilometres; this, as I understand, is the largest number of roads paved or rehabilitated by Local Government in a single year; and
- the Unemployment Relief Programme assisted in delivering 550 projects, each of which was valued below \$500,000.

The small contracting sector was given an opportunity to participate in the infrastructural developmental activities, especially in rural areas.

Procurement Legislation

Mr. Speaker, the issue of Government's procurement mechanism has been outstanding for too long. On completion of the Budget Debate, the *Procurement Bill* will be laid in Parliament.

However, structured discussions will continue until the Bill comes up for debate. Regulations to support the Bill have also been prepared. The Bill emphasizes the commitment of the Government to establish a transparent as well as a developmental procurement process.

The Bill is the result of a Joint Select Committee process which involved consultations with public service institutions and private interest and was informed by multi-lateral institutional thinking on the subject.

Campaign Finance Reform

Campaign finance reform has become of heightened importance to the population. A Green Paper for the public's comments will be made available before the end of this year with legislation targeted for next year. In this context, the legislative requirements for the Constituency Development Fund will also receive attention and allocations made once appropriate legislation is in place. Subject to the approval of the legislature, the reporting and accountability requirements will be subject to a detailed review by Parliament and an independent watchdog body.

Public Finance Management

Mr. Speaker, I now turn to the Government's accounting and reporting systems. The Auditor General's Report 2012 identified a number of weaknesses in the accounting, reporting and compliance systems in Ministries.

Many of these were not new, but as part of the process for strengthening the institutional framework of Government, we launched several initiatives aimed at addressing these weaknesses. I wish to express my satisfaction with the responses of the public service to these initiatives and in the quality of follow-up to correct errors and omissions identified in the Auditor General's Report.

While some of the changes would have been implemented too late to change the Report for the 2013 financial year, I expect to see continuing improvements when the Report for 2014 is produced.

Mr. Speaker in the last fiscal year we began implementing a series of structural reforms aimed at the modernization of the State, particularly in the areas of public administration and public finance management.

The implementation of the programme covers a range of activities, including the strengthening of the budgeting process and treasury management, the early introduction of an Integrated Financial Management Information System and subsequently, the full introduction of performance informed budgeting.

Gender-Responsive Budgeting

Mr. Speaker, the Government is also developing gender-responsive budgeting guidelines for institutionalizing gender equality and gender-mainstreaming practices in government ministries.

The guidelines will be drafted to capture the unique needs and vision of the people of Trinidad and Tobago. The guidelines will make the case for the need to allocate sufficient financial resources to achieve gender equality, equity and women's empowerment in all economic and social sectors of Trinidad and Tobago.

Tax Administration

Mr. Speaker, over the past year, and with the help of international consultants we started work on the technical infrastructure for the phased introduction of a growth -oriented tax system over the period 2014 – 2016. This revised tax system will be *regionally and internationally* competitive; *encourage* savings and investments, reduce the dependency on tax incentives for encouraging investment, will be *in line* with international best practice, will *promote* stability and predictability and encourage compliance and enforcement.

Mr. Speaker, technical work is also ongoing for:

- the rationalization of excises so that by fiscal year 2015 excises will be aligned and different taxes on excisable goods streamlined;
- the introduction of transfer pricing legislation along the OECD guidelines; and
- the establishment of a fair system of taxation for life insurance companies in light of removal of the statutory fund in the proposed insurance legislation.

Mr. Speaker, the leakage from the tax system is unacceptable. I intend to address this immediately by revisiting the relevant sections of the Corporation Tax Act and by strengthening the capabilities of the Board of Inland Revenue, in particular in the area of enforcement and compliance in business and individual taxpayers' assessments.

VAT Refunds

Mr. Speaker, we have recognized that the delay in processing VAT refunds has been impeding the growth of exports and private sector development in light of the fact that such delays could represent an increase in the cost of production. I propose to simplify the VAT refund process for the manufacturing sector. As an initial step, I shall increase the allocation

for all VAT refunds with a view to ensuring that all VAT refunds are made, at maximum, within the legal timeframe. To ensure that this is achieved, I propose to allocate \$1.0 billion in the first month of the new fiscal year for clearing the backlog.

Land and Building Tax

Mr. Speaker, a land and building tax regime is a key pillar in all modern tax systems. Recurrent land and building taxes meet all the conditions of a good and fair tax. The backbone of a successful land and building tax is the proper valuation of properties within a transparent framework. This will require the property rolls being brought up-to- date. I propose to phase in these taxes over the period 2014 to 2017 during which time the properties will be valued and consultations will be held with all stakeholders.

In phase 1 and effective immediately, we shall commence valuations of all industrial land, including plant and machinery, whether housed or unhoused with a view to implement this tax by July 1, 2014. In phase 2, we will impose a tax on commercial properties and in phase 3, we will impose a tax on agricultural lands and on residential properties with a deductible allowance to provide relief to certain agricultural land owners and low-income homeowners.

Pensions

Mr. Speaker, I turn now to an area that forms a critical component of our social safety net for the aged – the Pension System. We are well aware that a considerable number of our citizens are not covered by formal pension arrangements. Over the past year, we have sought to accelerate the work of the Ministry of Finance and the Economy on this issue. We are now well advanced with a draft of the *Occupational Pension Plan Bill* and have re-engaged consultants to undertake technical work for:

- increasing survivors' benefits;
- removing the cap of 33 1/3 years of service on pension accruals;
- reducing the vesting period from 5 to 2 years;
- improving portability within the public service;
- · introducing contributions to public sector pensions; and
- introducing pensions for daily-paid employees of Government.

A critical aspect of the pension reform is the strengthening of the existing ICT system. In recognition of the need for prospective retirees to plan their financial futures, we have set as a primary objective immediate payment of retirement benefits in the public service— *retire today, pension tomorrow!*

In parallel with this technical and analytical work and in order to ensure that all citizens are prepared adequately for retirement, the Government will bring new legislation next year to include the self-employed in the National Insurance System.

Financial Regulatory Authority

Mr. Speaker, the 2009 failure of the Financial Institutions in the CL Financial Group, the region's largest conglomerate, has raised questions on whether or not the existing structure and operations of the financial regulatory regime in Trinidad and Tobago are adequate to withstand global financial crises. In the next fiscal year, we will establish a Task Force to undertake research and consultation to determine whether a *Single Financial Regulatory Authority* is the most feasible model for integrating and strengthening financial regulation and supervision in Trinidad and Tobago.

This Task Force will comprise representation from the Central Bank of Trinidad and Tobago, the Securities and Exchange Commission, the Ministry of Finance and the Economy and other stakeholders in the financial sector.

8. Evolving Major Sectors

Mr. Speaker, I turn now to the progress made over the last year with respect to the diversification of the economy. Since our last Budget Statement, we have made positive strides in undertaking the necessary work for building those sectors identified for growth and investment.

Shared-Support Services Industry

Mr. Speaker, over the past year, we have advanced the building of a financial institution shared-support services industry. In our 2013 Budget, we committed to creating 3,000 jobs in this sector within the next 5 years. Following the tax incentive framework put in place in the Finance Act 2013, I have signed the Order for developing *shared service centres* in Trinidad and Tobago. With the tax incentive framework in place, Trinidad and Tobago can now position itself as an attractive destination for locating back and middle office processing for financial companies.

In fact, during this year, close to 1,000 high quality jobs were created in this sector. Scotiabank Trinidad and Tobago Limited has already employed close to 400 persons with another 40 to be engaged in 2014. RBC Royal Bank has employed 465 persons with another 135 to be employed in 2014. RBC Royal Bank which has been in the process of streamlining its business model has been able to save the jobs of approximately 400 additional employees who were transferred to their shared services activities.

In the coming year, we intend to build on these successes and will commence discussions with companies providing services within the European Union to facilitate the movement of similar-shared services facilities to Trinidad and Tobago.

Maritime: Ship-Building and Ship-Repair Industry

We are also leveraging our facilities and assets in the north-west peninsula in our quest to develop the maritime industry. The requirements for maintaining the range of naval and maritime assets owned by the Government of Trinidad and Tobago would represent an initial catalyst for the roll-out of the maritime industry; our focus will be initially on niche markets such as the construction of tugs, workboats, small luxury craft, platform supply vessels, launches and barges.

Efficient port and dry-docking facilities are key components for a buoyant maritime industry. The Ministry of Trade, Industry and Investment will execute a Memorandum of Understanding with *China Harbour Engineering Company Limited* for the development of additional port and dry-docking facilities in Trinidad. The Ministry will also sign a Memorandum of

Agreement with *Trinidad Dry Dock Company Limited* for the establishment of comprehensive dry-docking facilities and services which would open new economic space in the Gulf of Paria, near the city of Port of Spain. The materialization of these facilities would not only support economic development in Trinidad and Tobago, but also in the Caribbean region.

Mr. Speaker, in our marketing efforts for the maritime sector, we will ensure that all investors are aware of the range of incentives which are available under the Free Zones Act.

Tourism

Mr. Speaker, over the past year, we have been making steady progress with our initiatives in the tourism sector.

We have been promoting the country not only as a place to do business, but also as a premier leisure destination. The Government is focusing on two main priorities: *developing airlift* and *enhancing room stock*. We are collaborating with the major airlines as well as with airport and cargo operators with a view to expanding the opportunities for increasing direct travel and air cargo to Trinidad and Tobago.

From July 2014, Jet Blue, a low cost American-based airline, will commence flights to Trinidad and a new charter, Apollo Airlines, a Greece-based company, will soon launch flights from selected cities in Europe to Tobago. These new airline arrangements will complement West Jet's current service between Toronto and Port of Spain and Caribbean Airlines' operations between Port of Spain and destinations in North America and Europe.

The country's room stock is being expanded to accommodate the growth in business travelers in Trinidad and Tobago.

The soon-to-be opened *Radisson Luxury Apartments* in Port of Spain will add an additional 100 rooms providing more home-like amenities.

The cruise industry is being expanded. The Southern Caribbean Cruise Initiative is now at an advanced stage of conceptualization with visits to five destinations: Trinidad, Tobago, St. Lucia, St. Vincent and Grenada. The intention is to make Trinidad and Tobago the home port for cruise ships in the Southern Caribbean.

Information and Communication Technology

Mr. Speaker, we have identified the year 2018 to transition Trinidad and Tobago to the top 30 countries out of 148 in the *Global Competitiveness Index (GCI)* prepared by the *World Economic Forum*. The Global Competitiveness Index is the internationally well-established mechanism to assess the competitiveness of the countries in the basket.

We are marketing this objective to signal to the world our readiness as a technologically sound and viable environment for attracting foreign direct investment. We are collaborating with the World Bank Group to fashion supply-side and demand-side initiatives to build an e-ready society, to increase the availability and affordability of technologies, to expand the accessibility of telecommunications and broadband networks and to improve Government efficiency in its delivery service.

Gasoline vehicles conversion to CNG

Mr. Speaker, the technical work for accelerating the use of compressed natural gas as a major alternative fuel in the country is now ready to commence, with the recent decision by the National Gas Company to undertake a phased investment over a five year period at a cost of \$2.07 billion through the establishment of a new company.

Phase 1 would involve an expenditure of \$500.0 million over a 2 year period which would result in the construction of 22 new CNG stations and for the conversion of 17,500 vehicles. Phase 2 would involve an expenditure of \$1.57 billion with the construction of the remaining stations and the continuing conversion of vehicles. It is the intention to list this new company eventually on the local Stock Exchange.

Very importantly, the greater use of this more environmentally-friendly fuel will reduce our green-house gas emissions and make a contribution to the lessening of the threat of climate change.

We will also reap substantial financial and economic benefits as this new CNG industry becomes a significant driver of non-energy growth, ensuring in the process *major budgetary savings* arising from the reduction of the petroleum subsidy on transportation fuels as well as *additional export revenues* from the availability of the redirected fuel for export markets.

Mr. Speaker, we have provided a tax incentive framework to promote a range of alternative fuels, including CNG and when available LNG and Di Methyl Ether (DME). As this process evolves, the Government will sequence gradual reductions in the fuel subsidy.

Creative Industries

The fiscal incentive framework for enhancing the creative sector has been expanded with the removal of customs duty and value added tax on commodities imported to serve as inputs into the production of final goods and services for the creative industry.

Moreover, the institutional framework has been strengthened with the establishment of the Trinidad and Tobago Creative Industries Limited which, with its appropriately-focused subsidiaries, the Trinidad and Tobago Film Company Limited, the Trinidad and Tobago Music Company Limited and the Trinidad and Tobago Fashion Company Limited, will spearhead the growth and business development of the creative industries in Trinidad and Tobago.

This governance model will allow for significant synergies and stakeholder involvement for branding Trinidad and Tobago in the areas of film, music and fashion. We are already witnessing substantial advancements in these areas and likewise in other areas where festivals, heritage and dance and theatre are being developed.

Agriculture

Mr. Speaker, we are continuing to give priority to the agriculture sector in our efforts to enhance the national income and to ensure food security. We are sustaining food security through a number of initiatives, in particular:

- the distribution of state lands to our farmers:
 - 4,111 acres of lands formerly owned by Caroni (1975) Limited and 100 acres of state lands at Tucker Valley
 have been divided into 6 small and 8 large farms for distribution to farmers; 3 of the large farms are already
 in operation; and
 - 5,800 acres of agricultural lands leased to the former employees of Caroni are being brought into production through the Green Initiative: *Growers Responsible for Evolving and Enriching the Environment* which is

managed by Caroni. Cultivation and harvesting have already begun and members of the public are benefitting from the farm-fresh produce cultivated through environmentally-friendly methods. At full capacity, 5,800 acres will be under cultivation, providing the national community with a wide range of freshly-harvested produce at affordable prices.

Mr. Speaker, we have also increased investment through the Agricultural Development Bank with the approval of over 1,066 new loan applications and disbursement of over 1,400 loans valued at approximately \$150 million.

The shared-value business model represents a novel approach to farming as we have combined unutilized lands, capital from private farmers and Caroni together with best-practice techniques from the various learning institutions into a profitable food enterprise. In 2014, we are targeting a significant increase in local agricultural production.

Mr. Speaker, we are moving ahead with a Food Security Facility with the Government of Guyana. We have executed a Memorandum of Understanding with the Guyanese Government which will provide in Berbice initially 10,000 acres of land for immediate agricultural production and subsequently a further 90,000 acres. The Government of Trinidad and Tobago will invite private sector investment in agricultural production in Guyana, and will work with the Government of Guyana to provide a facilitating environment and the necessary support to attract such investments. We have requested of the Government of Guyana that investors from Trinidad and Tobago be eligible to access incentives currently available to Guyanese farmers and be allowed to repatriate profits.

National Sports

Mr. Speaker, consultancy and design work is advancing rapidly on establishing a transparent framework for sport tourism in the areas of swimming, cycling and tennis. Three facilities will be outfitted for international competition and will comply with specific building and sporting requirements: the *National Aquatic Centre*, the *National Tennis Centre* and the *National Cycle Centre*. These 3 facilities will be supported by 3 national multi-purpose sport facilities which will provide athletes and residents in various communities with amenities for sport and physical recreation.

9. Plans for Major Sectors-2013

Mr. Speaker, I turn now to the plans of selected Ministries for the next year. During the debate, individual Ministers will amplify and speak in more detail on the plans and programmes for each Ministry.

Energy

Mr. Speaker, the energy sector has suffered output disruptions in natural gas supply which began in late 2010 as a consequence of maintenance works being conducted by major natural gas suppliers. Over the past year and in the context of increasing levels of investor confidence the sector has returned to growth with an upsurge in drilling activity. In 2012, Foreign Direct Investment (FDI) in the sector was approximately US\$2.0 billion.

Mr. Speaker, it is expected that proven natural gas reserves will increase in the upcoming years. Recently:

- the Government executed 6 deep-water production sharing contracts and signed a new license agreement with the Petroleum Company of Trinidad and Tobago Limited (PETROTRIN) which mandated the company to refocus its strategy on the upstream sector;
- the Ministry of Energy and Energy Affairs is at present managing 2 parallel bid rounds: 1 onshore the other in deepwater;
- there has been an upsurge in drilling activity in the last 12 months. At present, 6 rigs are drilling offshore with a
 seventh due in the last quarter of this year. This compares with one rig in operation in mid-2010; and
- the Government is currently negotiating an Agreement with the Government of Venezuela to monetize the gas resources in the Loran Manatee field.

Mr. Speaker, exploration activities have been reaping dividends under the influence of the fiscal incentives of the last 3 years. The Ryder Scott report underlines that in 2012 our proven natural gas reserves recorded the smallest decline in over a decade.

Energy exploration and production are becoming increasingly competitive. Shale gas production, the expansion of the Panama Canal and natural gas reserves in East Africa are quickly changing the dynamics of the global energy business. We must remain competitive if we are to attract new investments in particular, from existing long-established players. We propose to expand the energy incentive taxation regime in this year's Budget.

Highway Infrastructure

Mr. Speaker, this Government is ensuring that it opens up economic space in this country. A modern highway network is critical to the achievement of this objective. We are according high priority to the development and maintenance of our highway network. In some cases, we are expanding the capacity and in others, we are overcoming persistent problems through major engineering solutions. The extension of the Solomon Hochoy Highway to Point Fortin represents a key addition to this critical infrastructure. In fact, the Golconda to Debe section was opened on August 30 2013.

This critical infrastructure will benefit thousands of individuals in the southern peninsula. It will cost approximately \$7.5 billion and is within budget. Both phases 1 and 2 will entail work from Golconda to Debe and from Debe to the Mon Desir interchange. We have funded work done to date from operating cash flows but, conscious of the concern to ensure full transparency and accountability, we have instituted regular reviews using a firm of independent auditors.

Mr. Speaker, Government has been working assiduously towards improving our road network through systematic rehabilitation and upgrade to provide relief to our citizens.

In that connection, we have completed substantial road rehabilitation and stabilization works to several roads and highways. Among these projects, the Tarouba Link Road has been completed, the Southern Main Road upgraded and an access route to the St. Barbara's Spiritual Shouter Baptist Primary School was created. We are now taking steps to:

 construct a pedestrian walk-over on the Audrey Jeffers Highway in the vicinity of Movie Towne and the Hasely Crawford Stadium;

- construct two bridges over the Aripo and Valencia rivers;
- upgrade the Arouca river bridges on the Churchill Roosevelt Highway to accommodate 3 standard lanes; and
- construct an additional overpass in Chaguanas to ease the congestion in what is one of the fastest growing city centres in the English speaking Caribbean.

Construction work has been advancing on the Churchill Roosevelt / Uriah Butler Highway and next month would witness the de-commissioning of the traffic lights.

Mr. Speaker, 2 additional highway projects will commence in the new fiscal year. First, near the Kay Donna Cinema, an overpass will be constructed at the intersection of the Churchill Roosevelt Highway and Southern Main Road leading to the removal of the existing traffic lights. Second, the Valencia by-pass which was scheduled to start this year but which was delayed as a result of the review of the PURE programme will commence in the new fiscal year.

An overpass between the Lady Young Road and the Priority Bus Route is in the early stage of evaluation.

Education and Human-Capital Development

Mr. Speaker, this Administration has been promoting education as the main agenda of our country. It is one of the fundamental pillars of our economic development. We are convinced that investment in knowledge, information and human capital development is a pre-requisite for the prosperity and well-being of our citizens.

Mr. Speaker, we are moving rapidly to improve our education system:

- we are creating a technologically-based education system. Laptops have been provided to 70,000 students, 4,000 teachers and over 650 principals, vice-principals and supervisors. Wi-Fi connectivity is being installed and, to utilize the technology, the competency and quality of teachers are being improved;
- we are rolling out early childhood centres to accommodate 35,000 students ages 3-4. By 2015 we would have achieved universal early childhood education;
- we are now focusing on the special needs of those differently-abled students. They represent 30 percent of the school population;
- we are enhancing the skills of teachers through continuous teacher training and development; and
- we are improving and maintaining our schools; over the past 3 years 700 schools have undergone repairs and maintenance at a cost of \$500 million utilizing over 500 small, medium and large contractors.

Mr. Speaker, yet we face significant challenges. Over the school vacation period, repairs were undertaken on 212 schools. Of these, 196 were completed on time. This represented a 92 percent completion rate.

By the middle of this fiscal year, over 80 Early Childhood Care and Education Centres (ECCE) would have been constructed in different parts of Trinidad and Tobago and another 50 by the end of the fiscal year. Eleven primary schools have been completed; 14 are under construction; and 47 are planned for construction in the new fiscal year. Six

secondary schools have been completed and 9 are under construction. Science administrative blocks will be built in another 7 secondary schools this year.

Mr. Speaker, this Government is proud of our education system. It is the leader within the region and has international recognition for excellence. We have achieved the Millennium Development Goals in education. We have achieved universal primary and secondary education. The GATE programme has been instrumental in providing universal access to tertiary education.

By 2015 we would have achieved *universal early childhood education*, becoming in the process one of the few countries in the world to achieve that distinction.

Tertiary Education

Mr. Speaker, in the Ministry of Tertiary Education and Skills Training we are facilitating the transformation of our economy towards technology and innovation. Our programmes and activities are centered on knowledge and creativity and these programmes and activities are being made pervasive in all sectors and segments of the society.

The Ministry, in collaboration with our institutions of higher learning, is driving this process. In fact:

- we are witnessing a rapid expansion of our tertiary educational and vocational facilities;
- the UWI South Campus at Debe, the COSTAATT Chaguanas Campus and the COSTAATT Tobago Integrated
 Campus are at advanced stages of establishment;
- Skills Technology Centres in Penal and in Mayaro as well as a Training Facility in Chaguanas are being constructed;
- the YTEPP Waterloo Training Facility is being expanded;
- the La Brea Technology Centre is being expanded and upgraded;
- a Training Facility for nurses is being constructed at El Dorado;
- a Caterpillar Automotive Centre is being established at Woodford Lodge Chaguanas;
- a Drilling School spearheaded by the National Energy Skills Centre is in the planning process; and
- an Aviation Institute has already commenced operations.

Mr. Speaker, this Government has been focusing on the development of our country's human resources. We have been addressing the labour force needs across all industries. We are moving now to involve the private sector in our efforts for a more efficient and effective means of pairing prospective employees with employers so as to facilitate job creation and economic growth. We are encouraging the private sector to utilize the existing incentives attached to the *Trinidad and Tobago Industry Scholarship Programme*. This programme offers opportunities to our young citizens to access post-graduate technical and vocational training at tertiary learning institutions.

Health

Mr. Speaker, we are working to transform our health sector in order to deliver first-class health care to the people of Trinidad and Tobago. In fiscal year 2012, we successfully completed the tendering process for construction of the long-awaited National Oncology Centre and entered into negotiations to build and outfit this Centre to advance and improve clinical cancer care for the people of Trinidad and Tobago. In September 2013, construction will commence on the National Oncology Centre with a scheduled completion date of January 2016. The estimated cost for the construction and outfitting of the centre is \$891 million.

We have also put in place an appropriate infrastructure with best practice standards for the delivery of quality services for dialysis patients. This venture has been long overdue. With effect from November 1 2013, only those private health-care institutions which meet best practice standards will provide, at Government's expense, dialysis services to the citizens of Trinidad and Tobago. This initial arrangement will last 2 years, and will allow for the delivery of 12 sessions per month at a maximum sum of \$950 per session.

Mr. Speaker, we have a number of health facilities earmarked for construction or expansion.

These include:

- the Penal Hospital and Rehabilitation Centre;
- the Sangre Grande Hospital and Enhanced Health Centre;
- the Rio Claro Hospital;
- the Chaguanas District Health Facility;
- the Point Fortin Hospital;
- the Chancery Lane Teaching facility; and
- the Couva Children's Hospital.

We will also expand and upgrade:

- the Arima District Health Facility;
- the Couva District Health Facility:
- the Toco Health Centre;
- the Palo Seco Health Centre; and
- the Carenage Health Centre.

Additionally, Government will soon announce plans for infrastructural improvements to the Port of Spain General Hospital.

Mr. Speaker, in order to make the CDAP system more efficient and to eliminate abuse, we will commence implementation of a health card system in the new fiscal year. The health card will be electronic and will serve as a means to access health care services. The health card system will ensure that we have a register of all patients accessing the health services; this will enhance our ability to monitor and improve health services being delivered to our citizens. The information captured and managed by this system will provide the basis for the development and implementation of a national health insurance system.

Housing

Mr. Speaker, we will continue to provide adequate and affordable housing to our citizens and first-class accommodation for public servants. We are advancing work in a coordinated manner along a number of fronts:

- home construction will commence on 3 new sites: to yield 2,575 housing units in 3 years at a cost of \$858.0 million in Trestrail Lands, Eden Gardens and Pineapple Smith Lands;
- full construction phase will commence on 7 sites under the Inter-American Development Bank assisted Squatter
 Regularization Programme yielding 1,500 upgraded lots at a cost of \$60.0 million;
- full construction phase will commence on 7 Land Settlement Agency sites to deliver upgraded lots at a cost of \$60.0 million annually under the Land for the Landless Programme;
- the 2.0 percent mortgage programme is being extended to **all citizens** with access to residential service lots whose incomes do not exceed \$8,000 per month and the value of whose property does not exceed \$450,000; and
- the completion and outfitting of the Government Campus Plaza.

Defence, Security and Safety

Mr. Speaker, I now move to the sensitive areas of Defence, Security and Safety.

Mr. Speaker, let me put our national security situation in perspective. It is no secret that Trinidad and Tobago has an expansive outreach in the field of education from early childhood, to primary to tertiary level. In fact, Trinidad and Tobago is one of the few developing countries in the world in which education is essentially free from early childhood to tertiary level. The taxpayers of this country are paying heavily.

The education sector received the highest allocation in FY2013 and FY2014. We are committed to fund and sustain an education system which is designed to provide our youth with a sound education at all levels. Based on students' performance in the CAPE exams some 400 scholarships are provided annually for entry into universities, both locally and abroad. In addition, in the case of Bachelor of Science students who achieve First Class honours degrees, full scholarships are provided for progress towards their study in a Masters or PhD programme at any recognized university anywhere in the world.

For our young citizens who are more inclined toward sport, the Government has several initiatives including the *LifeSport* and *Hoop of Life programmes* which offer incentives for participation. The Government has initiated an *Elite Athlete* Assistance programme which offers dedicated funding and training for our youth who show ambition and promise in this area. These sporting programmes cost taxpayers millions of dollars a year.

We can add the millions spent on our young people on the Multi-Sector Skills Training (MuST), the Military-Led Youth Programme of Apprenticeship and Reorientation Training (MYPART), the Military Led Academic Training (MILAT), On the

Job Training, the Civilian Conservation Corps; Helping Youth Prepare for Employment (HYPE), the National Youth Council of Trinidad and Tobago, Tobago Youth Development Network;

Youth Apprenticeship in Agriculture (YAPA); Youth Development Apprenticeship Centres and the Youth Training and Employment Partnership Programme (YTEPP), among others.

Mr. Speaker, it is instructive that these outreach programmes have spanned different administrations.

The unemployment rate remains near to what economists call the 'natural rate' of unemployment. To put it simply there are sustainable jobs for those who wish to engage in an honest day's work for an honest day's pay and this is supported by the number of businesses of varying sizes which have complained consistently that they are unable to staff sufficiently their operations throughout Trinidad and Tobago.

In essence, the problems witnessed in the recent upsurge in crime are created by those who have made deliberate life decisions to reject society's offerings and instead fall into a life of crime. I wish to assure the population that the Government will respond firmly.

The irony of the situation Mr. Speaker is that, the same Trinidad and Tobago taxpayers who are spending billions of dollars to ensure that all our young people are well educated, are now also spending billions of dollars to protect themselves from a deviant group of citizens determined to engage in violent criminal activity.

Mr. Speaker, why should a country of 1,980 square miles, or 5,128 square kilometers with a population of 1.3 million spend on average \$5.0 billion annually or 3.3 percent of our GDP on national security? This money could be spent on new hospitals, schools and roads. As far as I am aware, Trinidad and Tobago is not at war with another sovereign state.

In this context, the Government will continue to adopt a zero-tolerance approach to crime. Gone are the days when our young people can use the excuse that the system is working against them. To whom much is given, much is expected and this Government will ensure that our streets are safe from the scourge of violent crime. In fulfilling this mandate, the Government has adopted a multi-dimensional approach with emphasis on operational and preventive interventions. These initiatives entail short, medium and long term measures.

Mr. Speaker, the short term measures will include:

- increased police presence, generally, as well as in targeted areas. This will be accomplished initially through the continuation of joint army-police patrols deployed in hotspots, to target gun-related homicides throughout these areas; joint army/police patrols will be intensified in these hotspots through an initiative labelled Operation HOPE Harmony, Opportunity, Peace and Enforcement which is ongoing.
- re-introduction of dedicated police highway patrols. In response to the high number of vehicular and fatal accidents on the highways, the Highway Patrol Unit has been restructured, with the main operation centres at Freeport, Debe, La Horquetta and Aranguez. In addition, the Government will deploy additional officers to highway patrol duties to man the surveillance bays, lengthening the reach of the law and decreasing response time to serious incidents. We will also introduce radar speed guns in view of the carnage on our nation's roads and highways:

- building capacity within law enforcement. The Government will continue to increase staff levels and training to boost detection rates. We will recruit an additional 1,000 regular police officers; we will also recruit 5,000 Special Reserve Police with 1,500 expected to be trained by the end of 2013; we are training officers in scientific methods for solving crime, in evidence-based policing and Crime Scene Investigation (CSI) techniques.
 Coupled with the computerising of police charge rooms and the deployment of GPS technology in police vehicles, the approach to law enforcement will be accurate, reliable and efficient;
- border strengthening. In fiscal 2013, the Government, acquired the final 2 of 4 AW139 multi-mission helicopters to address safety and illicit drug trafficking. They are able to conduct a range of air operations in Trinidad and Tobago and in the wider Caribbean Region. In the coming year, the Government will build upon these efforts by focusing on securing our nation's ports as targets for arson, sabotage, vandalism, piracy, tampering with cargo, unauthorized access, smuggling of weapons and drug trafficking.

Mr. Speaker, the Government has continued to roll out its own CCTV network to bolster existing capacity. Two hundred and forty-five CCTV cameras have been installed at Beetham, Sea Lots, Dundonald Street, Aranguez, El Socorro, Morvant, San Juan and Santa Cruz. Additionally, 118 cameras have been installed at various locations in Tobago. As at August 2013, 873 CCTV cameras have been installed in East Port-of-Spain and in Tobago. Installation is scheduled to continue in the Central, Southern and Western Divisions.

community outreach. The Government will continue to spearhead programmes such as the Hoop of Life
Community Basketball League, Community Policing, Police Youth Clubs and Anti-Bullying Camps aimed at
strengthening police/public relationships within communities and fostering cohesiveness among members of the
community.

Mr. Speaker, similarly, the Government will implement a number of *medium-term security measures*. These policies will provide improved access to social services and deepen law enforcement/community relations. Some of the measures entail:

- full implementation of the National Security Operations Centre (NSOC) which will be the communications platform of all law enforcement agencies;
- enhanced E999 and rapid response service to provide real-time responses to all emergency calls with linkages
 to all police vehicles outfitted with GPS tracking technology;
- **institution of unmanned aerial vehicles-** not the failed blimp. These vehicles will improve the level of surveillance and intelligence within our maritime borders;
- establishment of a Counter Trafficking Unit which will be tasked with the responsibility for investigating and
 prosecuting traffickers. The CTU will also rescue, rehabilitate and repatriate victims, as necessary;

- expansion of preventative programmes such as the National Mentorship Programme and the Trinidad and Tobago Cadet Force with units in every secondary school in Trinidad and Tobago;
- establishment of the National Security Training Agency (NSTA) to provide safety and security training. The
 Agency will deliver a minimum of 204 training sessions in 15 core courses to the National Security Community in
 fiscal 2014. It is expected that this training will benefit an estimated 8,916 personnel from the various divisions
 within the National Security and Law Enforcement Sector; and
- expansion of the Citizens Security Programme (CSP), which will continue to focus on addressing the risk factors associated with crime and violence utilizing community action as the primary strategy. We will expand the programme from 22 communities to 30 communities during the first quarter of the new fiscal year.

Our *long term programmes* are aimed at engendering social and economic development. It will provide a holistic environment, with a satisfied community and an enhanced quality of life. Among the key long-term measures are:

- construction of police stations will continue with 8 police stations being built throughout Trinidad and Tobago.
 This project is aimed at building capacity and improving the physical security infrastructure and the work environment of police officers as well as enhancing the delivery of service to these communities.
- acquisition of two 2 launches. This will provide harbour patrol for suspicious activities including human smuggling and trafficking.
- **improved legislation, to address a** number of areas such as gang-related crime and human trafficking, with priority being accorded to legislation dealing with the private security industry and amendments to the Evidence Act and the Defence Act.

Mr. Speaker, in the coming year and beyond, the Government will continue to focus on strengthening the capacity of our existing National Security institutions through the introduction of modern technology, upgrading physical infrastructure, strengthening its human resource base and expanding the legal framework.

Social Care and Community Advancement

Mr. Speaker, the Government continues to place great emphasis on easing the social challenges posed by poverty, social inequality and social exclusion. We have in place a comprehensive network of programmes and services which protect and assist vulnerable and marginalized groups in our society:

- Over 40,000 households continue to benefit from the Targeted Conditional Cash Transfer Programme:
- In December 2012, the Elderly and Differently-abled Mobile Service was launched with a fleet of 27 buses to cater to the transportation needs of the elderly and differently-abled members of our society;
- In January 2013, a direct deposit service was launched to provide a more convenient and safer way for senior citizens to access their pensions;

 In February 2013, the Disability Assistance Grant was increased from \$1,300 to \$1,500 per month, providing more purchasing power to over 24,100 differently-abled citizens; and

In February 2013, the Special Child Grant was also increased from \$800 to \$1,000 per month. Approximately

2,336 special children benefit from this grant.

Mr. Speaker, in the next fiscal year we will continue to provide social support to vulnerable groups so as to sustainably

enhance their well-being:

we will complete the National Development Centre in Carslen Field, Chaguanas for persons with physical

disabilities. There will be therapy rooms, fitness centre, day care centre space, occupational therapy kitchen and

rehabilitative services provision; and

• we will establish a Day Activity Centre for persons with physical disabilities in Gasparillo.

Mr. Speaker, the mobilization and engagement of communities throughout Trinidad and Tobago is making positive

contributions to our nation's sustainable development and success. The Community Centre Construction and

Refurbishment Programme is a catalyst for social change.

It is creating and enabling a focal point in the community where citizens can meet, plan and execute programmes to

generate growth and community development. Five new centres have been commissioned and construction works are

near complete on an additional 19 community centres.

Transportation

Mr. Speaker, in respect of road transportation, we have already expanded the Coach Service to accommodate

passengers in Sangre Grande and we are extending this service to Couva and Chaguanas with the addition of 35 new

buses to the existing fleet.

In respect of sea transportation, in July 2013, we launched a chartered Ferry Service between Port of Spain and

Chaguaramas. Initially, until September 2013, the service will be limited to weekends and thereafter we will introduce 3

daily round-trip sailings. The Water Taxi Service also undertook its first service to Venezuela and Grenada under a charter

arrangement and plans are being formulated for developing these routes as lucrative ventures. Consideration is also

being given to a water taxi service between Chaguanas and Port of Spain.

Water Resources

Mr. Speaker, we have been devoting substantial effort to managing the production and distribution of our water resources.

We are well within reach of our objective of ensuring that our citizens, both in Trinidad and in Tobago, all have a

consistent access to potable water.

In fact,

Trinidad is making significant progress towards achieving water for all:

- o in 2010, 18.0 percent of the population received water service 24 hours a day, seven days per week. By August 2013, this level of service was approaching 49.0 percent; and
- o in 2010, 38.0 percent of the population received water service 24 hours a day, five days per week. By August 2013, this level of service was approaching 71.0 percent.
- Tobago is well within achieving water for all:
 - o in 2010, 23.0 percent of the population received water service 24 hours a day, seven days per week. By August 2013, this level of water service was approaching 67.0 percent;
 - o in 2010, 29.0 percent of the population received water service 24 hours a day, five days per week. By August 2013, this level of service was approaching 83.0 percent.

Mr. Speaker, not only are the needs of our citizenry for potable water being addressed but also sanitation requirements. We are expanding and improving wastewater treatment, collection and disposal systems in Malabar, San Fernando, Maloney, Cunupia and Scarborough Tobago. On completion of these works 45.0 percent of the population would benefit from centralized sewerage treatment; the current level is 30.0 percent.

In the coming year, the Ministry of the Environment and Water Resources will undertake a comprehensive review of the fines applicable to a range of illicit activities which impact on our flora and fauna. As the first step, we shall increase the fines for littering.

10. Tobago House of Assembly and Tobago Development

Mr. Speaker, I wish now to turn to Tobago. I am pleased to acknowledge that, consistent with the provisions of the Tobago House of Assembly Act, the required budget documents were transmitted once again by the Tobago House of Assembly within the time-frame specified under the Act. I must congratulate the Chief Secretary and the Secretary of Finance for their efforts. I am also pleased to report that, subsequent to our receipt of the submissions, two consultative meetings and other discussions were held with Assembly officials in Tobago, as well as in Trinidad, regarding the Assembly's budget proposals for fiscal 2014. We also addressed the development challenges facing Tobago over the short- to medium-term period.

Mr. Speaker, as far as the Government is concerned, the significance attached to the tourism sector in the Assembly's proposals is not surprising, given that sector's importance to the Tobago economy.

We are heartened by the recent indication of some recovery in the tourism sector, with respect to both domestic and foreign tourist arrivals, even though we would have been much more satisfied with a faster and more widespread turnaround in the sector. We hold strongly to the view, however, that the Central Government's recent initiative to provide additional support to the hotel and guesthouse sub-sector, in the form of loan guarantees, will soon begin to bear fruit. This will increase the size and quality of the room-stock on the island and protect local investors from some of the volatility that is so characteristic of the tourism sector.

We shall support the revitalization of the Tobago economy through a broad-based approach involving:

- the resuscitation of the tourism sector through the allocation of a further \$50.0 million to the Loan Guarantee Fund which had an initial capitalization of \$100.0 million;
- the designation of the Cove Industrial Estate as a Free Zone for an initial period of 5 years;
- the designation of the Crown Point area as a Special Development Area in order to attract foreign direct investment; and
- the development and expansion of the ANR Robinson International Airport in the context of a Public Private Partnership.

Mr. Speaker, Caribbean Airlines Limited and the Tobago House of Assembly are in collaboration towards ensuring that the special airlift requirements of Tobago are met in a structured and efficient manner.

The budgetary allocation for the Tobago House of Assembly for fiscal 2014 is \$2.477 billion of which \$2.095 billion would be for recurrent expenditure, \$363.0 million for capital expenditure and \$19.0 million for the Unemployment Relief Programme. Furthermore, under the various other heads of expenditure Tobago would receive an additional \$831.2 million.

Mr. Speaker, in total, Tobago would receive \$3.309 billion or the equivalent of 5.39 percent of the National Budget.

I am pleased to say that this represents more than the minimum 4.03 percent of the National Budget, as recommended by the Dispute Resolution Commission; and is very much in keeping with the proposals made by this Government earlier in the year, regarding an appropriate share of the budget to be allocated to Tobago.

11. Fiscal Measures

Mr. Speaker, I shall now present my tax proposals.

In order to encourage small and medium-sized enterprises to raise capital through the Trinidad and Tobago Stock Exchange:

• I propose with effect from *October 1 2013* to amend Section 3 Part XV of the Corporation Tax Act Ch75:02 by redefining the qualifying capital base for these incentives by excluding retained earnings and reserves and, in terms of the new issued capital raised, the 30.0 percent to be owned by 25 unrelated shareholders will be 30.0 percent of the new capital issued.

I. In respect of the establishment of a Motor Vehicle Accident Fund

 I propose, with effect from January 1 2014, to establish by legislation, a Motor Vehicle Accident Fund using the funds from the 6 percent tax on insurance premiums. The Fund will be used to compensate victims sustaining bodily injuries from accidents involving vehicles driven by uninsured drivers.

II. In respect of preventing tax leakages

- I propose to revisit the relevant sections in the Corporation Tax Act to address certain tax leakages.
- I propose, in respect of those leakages derived through the transfer or sale of assets between branches and parent companies which are not at arm's length, to clarify the computation of the wear and tear allowance, by establishing the value of any plant or machinery, new or used, which was brought into the business from a related foreign entity and is presumed not to be at arm's length through the utilization of either the notional written down value of the asset or the fair market value, whichever is the lesser; and
- The notional written-down value is obtained by using the cost of acquisition and writing down those costs with the
 appropriate wear and tear rates in accordance with the Income Tax Act as if the asset was in use in Trinidad and
 Tobago from the date of acquisition to the year of assessment. The fair market value will be defined as the price
 which the asset might reasonably be expected to fetch on a sale in the open market.

These measures will take effect from January 1 2014.

III. In respect of Energy Incentives

 I propose to introduce a number of new incentives with effect from January 1 2014 which will stimulate further exploration and development-related investments in the Energy sector.

Investment Tax Credit

Under the Supplemental Petroleum Tax regime, an Investment Tax Credit was introduced by Act 13 of 2010 and took effect from January 1 2011. This incentive allows companies to claim 20 percent of the expenditure on development activity for mature fields and enhanced oil recovery projects as a credit against their Supplemental Petroleum Tax Liability. The credit is only available for use in the financial year in which the expense is incurred and any unused tax credits cannot be carried forward or backward for offset from the tax liabilities of any other financial year.

To ensure continuity of these activities and increase new investments, I propose that the unused tax credits be allowed to be carried forward for one year.

Capital Allowances

Capital allowance reliefs provide a mechanism that de-risks and allows for earlier recovery of investments. I propose that capital allowances for the upstream energy sector be simplified and accelerated as follows:

For Exploration

The existing initial and annual allowances be replaced by a new allowance of 100 percent of exploration costs to be written off in the year the expenditure is incurred.

This incentive will be applicable over the period 2014 to 2017, and from 2018, an allowance of 50 percent in the first year of the expenditure, an allowance of 30 percent in the second year of the expenditure and an allowance of 20 percent in the third year will be applicable.

For Development

In place of the existing initial and annual allowances, I propose to grant an allowance of 50 percent in the first year of the expenditure, an allowance of 30 percent in the second year of the expenditure and an allowance of 20 percent in the third year. This will be applicable to both plant and machinery (tangible) and the drilling of wells (intangible) expenses.

• For Workovers and Qualifying Side-tracks

I propose to allow 100 percent of the total costs of work-overs and qualifying side-tracks in the year incurred.

This will have an impact of attracting investment in already producing and idle wells.

Gas Compression Facilities

• I propose that with respect to the mid-stream natural gas sector, where deliverability is a key concern, the wear and tear allowance for compression facilities be increased from 25.0 percent to 33.3 percent under the relevant legislation.

IV. In respect of the Promotion of Alternatives fuels: Compressed Natural Gas (CNG)

I propose to replace the existing incentives of tax credit of 25.0 percent and wear and tear allowance for fleet operators with a simple tax allowance of 100.0 percent on the cost of converting motor vehicles of either individuals or companies to use CNG up to a maximum expenditure of \$40,000 per vehicle. This would allow a benefit identical to the tax credit incentive which would now extend to both individuals and companies who file annual income tax returns.

This measure will come into effect on January 1 2014.

V. In respect of improving energy efficiency and discouraging the illegal export of subsidized fuel

I propose to waive the existing 20.0 percent custom duties payable on Compact Fluorescent Lamps (CFLs);
 and

- I propose to treat with the illegal export of subsidized fuel by creating indictable offences under the Customs Act and the Excise (General Provisions) Act. These offences will carry fines up to \$500,000. In addition to the goods being forfeited, the vessel involved shall also be forfeited.
- I propose also to amend Section 6 of the Petroleum Act to provide an increase in the fines for the illegal export of subsidized fuel from \$30,000 and \$1,500 per day for a continuing offence to \$500,000 and \$50,000 per day.

These measures will take effect from January 1 2014.

VI. In respect of illegal quarrying

- I propose to increase the penalties for illegal quarrying on private lands as provided for in Section 45 of the Minerals Act:
 - (i) for anyone engaged in illegal quarrying, the fine on summary conviction will be increased from \$200,000 to \$500,000 and the fines for subsequent convictions will be increased from \$300,000 to \$700,000;
 - (ii) for anyone who purchases any mineral from an illegal operator, the fine on summary conviction will be increased from \$100,000 to \$500,000;
 - (iii) for any legal operator who fails to notify the Director of Minerals of the discovery of any minerals not authorized by the license, fails to maintain proper books or records, obstructs the Director in the exercise of his power, or pollutes any water course in the exercise of his operations, the fine would be increased from \$100,000 to \$500,000; and
 - (iv) for anyone who commits breaches of the Act or the Regulations and where no punishment is specified, the fine will be increased from \$50,000 to \$200,000.
- I propose to increase the penalties for illegal quarrying of asphalt or other materials on state lands as provided for under the State Lands Act as amended:
 - (i) for anyone engaged in the removal of asphalt, the fine on summary conviction, will be increased from \$120,000 to \$300,000 and the fines for subsequent convictions would be increased from \$250,000 to \$500,000; and
 - (ii) for anyone engaged in the removal of material other than asphalt, the fine on summary conviction, will be increased from \$60,000 to \$120,000 and the fines for subsequent conviction will be increased from \$120,000 to \$300,000.

34

VII. In respect of the importation of new and foreign used cars over 2,499 cc

• I propose to increase customs duty by 25.0 percent with effect from October 1 2013 on new and foreign used cars

over 2,499 cc excluding T-vehicles and vehicles registered for use as maxi-taxis.

VIII. In respect of the environment:

The Government will take a more proactive approach to protect the environment and will implement a number of

measures including increased penalties and fines. As an initial measure:

• I propose to increase by 100.0 percent all fines for littering with effect from January 1 2014 in accordance with the

provisions of the Litter Act and pursuant to that, the fine for offences in respect of individuals, would be increased

from \$2,000 to \$4,000 and in respect of body corporates \$4,000 to \$8,000.

IX. In respect of developers for land and houses:

I propose to increase the time frame for developers to receive tax exemptions to develop residential house sites

being part of a land development project. In the Finance Act 2013 the incentive was given up to the period ending

December 31 2015. I shall extend the deadline date to December 31 2018.

X. In respect of betting levy board operations:

• I propose to increase the license fee from \$100,000 to \$200,000 payable by all betting offices which negotiate bets

at fixed odds.

This measure will take effect from January 1 2014.

12. Estimates of Revenue and Expenditure for 2013-2014

Mr. Speaker, let me turn now to our estimates of revenue and expenditure for fiscal year 2014. Government expenditure is

calibrated on the basis of revenue projections which are predicated on oil and gas price assumptions of US\$80.00 per

barrel and US\$2.75 per mmBtu respectively. We have also made provision in the estimates for clearing a number of long

outstanding balances.

Mr. Speaker, we are projecting the following for:

• Total Revenue : \$55.041 billion

• Oil Revenue : \$23.374 billion

Non-oil Revenue : \$32.667 billion

Total Expenditure net of Capital Repayments and

Sinking Fund contributions : \$61.398 billion

Mr. Speaker, in the next fiscal year, I am projecting a fiscal deficit of \$6.357 billion or 3.6 percent of GDP, down from the

4.6 percent in the FY2013 Budget, thereby fulfilling my commitment to the citizens of Trinidad and Tobago.

Mr. Speaker, I have ensured that our expenditure profile not only reflects fiscal prudence but also maintains the public

socio-economic agenda of this Administration. In addition, to promote increased employment and investment, I have

increased our capital programme by over \$500.0 million in this fiscal year, bringing the total amount to \$8.0 billion or 4.5 percent of GDP, the largest in our nation's history.

Pursuant to our public policy agenda the allocations to the various Ministries are as follows:

Education and Training : \$9.820 billion

National Security : \$6.497 billion

Health : \$5.096 billion

• Public Utilities : \$3.786 billion

Housing : \$2.708 billion

Local Government : \$2.448 billion

• Works and Infrastructure : \$2.431 billion

• Transport : \$2.324 billion

Agriculture : \$1.324 billion

13. Conclusion

Mr. Speaker, our public policy agenda remains as relevant and as credible as it was in 2010 when the citizens of this country provided the People's Partnership Administration with an overwhelming mandate. Under the astute and proactive leadership of our Prime Minister, Honourable Kamla Persad-Bissessar, we have kept our economy shielded from the hurricane-like winds emanating from the 2008-2009 global financial crisis. We have taken bold action. We are moving towards a return to balanced budgets; while keeping our debt burden within sustainable levels. We have put jobs at the core of our agenda and we have protected the vulnerable. We have rolled-out productivity-enhancing infrastructure to catalyze growth and development.

Mr. Speaker, there is mounting evidence that the economic and financial indicators are moving in the right direction. Illustratively, in 2013 the GDP expanded by 1.6 percent and in 2014 it will expand by 2.5 percent. Importantly, the non-energy GDP has been expanding at a moderate pace for sometime; but there is much that can go wrong; but this is a pro-active Government. We are taking steps on two broad fronts:

First, we are ensuring that the framework conditions remain conducive for generating growth and development. At the heart of this policy is the pursuit of low and stable rates of inflation and interest rates as well as a stable exchange rate. Second, we are ensuring that as far as possible, the recovery takes root and secure enormous gains by generating new and broader sources of growth.

Investment is required. We are putting in place a growth-oriented tax system and we are improving the efficiency of our regulatory framework. With this investment and the consistent and growing current account surpluses our recovery will be sustained and new sources of growth created, thereby emphasizing the theme of our Budget: *Sustaining Growth, Securing Prosperity*.

Mr. Speaker, this is responsible economic leadership. We recognize our Government is not without fault; but I urge our citizens to judge us on our record. We have made tremendous progress in achieving our mandate. We are truly proud of these achievements.

I wish to enumerate once again, more of the achievements since this Administration assumed office. We have:

- Refurbished, upgraded and reopened the Magdalena Grand Beach Resort in Tobago to add 200 high quality rooms;
- Expanded the GATE programme to include technical and vocational Training: 59,476 students are now in the GATE Programme;
- Distributed laptops to more than 70,000 form one students;
- Introduced the Land for the Landless Programme;
- Distributed home improvement subsidies totaling over \$22 million: 1,241 households have benefitted;
- Increased the minimum wage from \$9.00 to \$12.50 per hour;
- Brought calm to the industrial relations climate; 66 salary and wage negotiations involving 20 trade unions have been settled;
- Enhanced law enforcement and strengthened the legislative framework through the enactment of the Interception and Communications Act (2010), the Firearms (Amendment) Act, the Anti-Gang Act (2011), the Bail (Amendment) Act (2011), the Trafficking in Person Act (2011) and the Anti-terrorism Act;
- Launched the Utilities Assistance Programme for WASA and T&TEC: 11,421 lower-income customers are benefitting;
- Increased the Medical Equipment Grant from \$6,000 to \$7,500: 1,596 citizens have accessed this grant;
- Increased the Funeral Grant from \$3,450 to \$7,000: 1,206 families have received this grant;
- Increased the Education Grant from \$300 per child to \$500 per child per month: 1,535 students have received this grant;
- Increased the Housing Assistance Grant for damage done by natural and man-made disasters from \$10,000 to \$15,000: 1,093 families have benefitted;

- Increased the National Insurance Retirement Benefit from \$2,000 to \$3,000 per month; 113,173 citizens are benefitting from this pension;
- Introduced a Rapid Bus Transit System on the East West Corridor providing a bus every 15 minutes; 18,000 persons are now benefitting from this experience;
- Introduced a Curepe San Fernando bus service with 46 daily trips: 2,000 passenger are now benefitting from this improved service;
- Opened a COSTATT Campus in Sangre Grande to service over 800 students in Sangre Grande and neighbouring environs;
- Launched a new state-of-the-art eye theatre and ward in the San Fernando General Hospital;
- Established a Cardiology Unit and Oncology Department at the San Fernando General Hospital;
- commissioned the Navet Trunk Line which delivered a 24/7 water supply to over 250,000 citizens;
- Introduced a minimum pension of \$3,000 per month for all retired public servants; 34,000 retired public servants are receiving the increased pensions;
- Increased the Senior Citizens grant to \$3,000 per month; 82,509 senior citizens are now beneficiaries of the grant; and Mr. Speaker
- Returned the country once again to positive economic growth.

Mr. Speaker, as we continue to expand our economy we shall ensure that the fruits of these benefits are equitably spread throughout our population.

Mr. Speaker, in a multi-ethnic and multi-racial society governing is as complex as it is challenging; yet in this country those in need receive help and the elderly are valued. Very importantly, those with potential will continue to be provided with a wide-ranging spectrum of opportunities.

Mr. Speaker, I commend this Budget to this Honourable House and I beg to move.